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To whom it may concern,
 
The Shire of Harvey has reviewed the proposed guidance statements prepared by the Department of
Environment Regulation. The Shire has prepared a draft response which will be considered by Council

on the Tuesday 1st March.
 

This response was reviewed by the Shire’s Development Services Committee on the 23rd February
2016, and a copy of those minutes have been attached. The Shire’s response will be as follows:
 
Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V, Environmental
Protection Act 1986
 
The Council is concerned that there isn’t any formal feedback to the correspondence made by
relevant stakeholders and how these comments will be incorporated into DER’s decision making
process. It is therefore considered appropriate that DER should include a feedback system as part of
the application process whereby the relevant stakeholders are advised how their concerns or any
issues raised will be addressed (whether this would equate to a refusal or approval with relevant
conditions). This should be also be reflected in Figure 1 on Page 3 of the Guidance Statement.
 
In addition, Council is also concerned of the ongoing lack of adequate advice for planning applications
that are being referred to DER. Whilst it is acknowledged that the process outlined in this framework
relates to the assessment of works approvals and licenses for prescribed premises, there is a
deficiency in the land use planning referral process. Currently DER has been advising the Shire that
they will address any environmental concerns through their own assessment processes without
providing any further technical advice. As previously identified in the Council’s response, DER is legally
obliged to provide environmental technical advice as part of the planning application process. This
advice is necessary as part of our decision making process for the consideration of land uses that have
an environmental concern.
 

        Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Controls – Division 3, Part V, Environmental Protection Act
1986
 
The Council raises no concerns to the document.
 

        Draft Guidance Statement: Environmental Risk Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V,
Environmental Protection Act 1986
 
The Council raises no concerns to the document.
 
 

Although the submission period is closed by the 26th February 2016, we request you consider this our

formal submission until the Council’s Ordinary Meeting which will occur on the 1st March 2016.  After
this meeting we will give you a formal response on letter head.
 


Shire of HARV
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Item No.  8.1.5 


Subject: Shire of Harvey’s Submission to the Department of Environment 
Regulation’s Draft Guidance Statements 


Proponent: Department of Environment Regulation 
Location: Shire of Harvey 
Reporting Officer: Planning Officer (RD) 
File No.: RS/L/003 Attachment Reg. No. 15/37186   


 
Summary 
 
Council has received a notice from the Department of Environment Regulation (DER) that the 
following documents have been released for public comment: 
 


 Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V, 
Environmental Protection Act 1986 (draft GS:RAF - Attachment 1) 


 Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Controls – Division 3, Part V, Environmental 
Protection Act 1986 (draft GS:RC - Attachment 2) 


 Draft Guidance Statement: Environmental Risk Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part 
V, Environmental Protection Act 1986 (draft GS:ERAF - Attachment 3) 


 
These documents are inter-related with the intent to provide an overarching guidance on DER’s 
assessment process for ‘prescribed premises’ (refer definition in Comment below) using a risk-
based approach.  Staff have prepared a draft response which is referred to Council for 
endorsement prior to being forwarded to the DER (refer to Attachment 4 – Draft Response).  
 
Background 
 
The Department of Environment Regulation (DER) is the State’s environmental regulation body 
that primarily deals with waste management, applications proposing the clearing of native 
vegetation and issuing of works approvals and licenses for Prescribed Premises.  
 
The DER has been preparing guidance statements in order to provide applicants clarity on its 
statutory functions and decision making processes since the Department was restructured in 
2013.  
 
At its previous meeting dated 17th February 2015, Council responded to a previous draft 
Guidance Statement: Land Use Planning released by DER for public comment. The response 
outlined a number of concerns relating to DER’s willingness to respond to land use planning 
applications, the need for a Memorandum of Understanding and recommendations that Local 
and State Planning Authorities should not undertake their own environmental assessments.  
 
Since then the DER has been reviewing their processes and have prepared another set of 
guidance statements which are now released for public comment. These documents are titled 
as follows: 
 


 Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V, 
Environmental Protection Act 1986 (GS:RAF) 


 Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Controls – Division 3, Part V, Environmental 
Protection Act 1986 (GS:RC) 


 Draft Guidance Statement: Environmental Risk Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part 
V, Environmental Protection Act 1986 (GS:ERAF) 
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The purpose of these documents is to provide an overarching guidance to DER’s assessment 
process for Prescribed Premises using a risk-based approach.  DER has advised that these 
documents should be read in conjunction with the DER’s Guidance Statement: Regulatory 
Principles.  
 
Comment 
 
A Prescribed Premise is a type of land use that is considered to omit a significant amount of 
pollution (noise, air, odour, water, land) that could have an adverse impact on the surrounding 
environment.  In addition to requiring the relevant Local Planning approvals, these land uses 
must also obtain a works approval (to construct) and license (to operate) from the DER as per 
Part V of the Environmental Protection Act 1986 (EP Act 1986).  These types of land uses are 
listed in Schedule 1 of the Environmental Protection Regulations 1987 (EPR 1987).  In context 
of land use planning and the Shire’s District Planning Scheme No.1, these prescribed premises 
and the application of the guidance statements would apply to land uses such as Industry – 
Noxious, Industry – Heavy and Piggery.  
 
Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V, 
Environmental Protection Act 1986 (draft GS:RAF - Attachment 1) 
 
The draft GS:RAF outlines the DER’s assessment process for works approvals and licence 
applications for Prescribed Premises in accordance with Part V of the EP Act 1986.  The overall 
process is illustrated in Figure 1 of the document (refer to page 3 of Attachment 1).  In addition 
the document also identifies when DER will apply the relevant Guidance Statement on 
Emissions (Noise, Air, Odour, to Water, and to Land) and Environmental Standards. The 
Guidance Statements on Emissions has not yet been released for public comment. 
 
Staff Response 
 
The main concern Staff have identified with the proposed document is that the DER has 
proposed to refer applications to relevant stakeholders but not actually advise on what happens 
thereafter or how these comments will be incorporated into the DER’s decision making process.  
It is therefore considered appropriate DER also includes a feedback system as part of the 
application process whereby the relevant stakeholders who have responded to DER’s initial 
referral are advised how their concerns or any issues raised will be addressed (whether this 
would equate to a refusal or approval with relevant conditions).  
 
The other concern raised is the ongoing lack of adequate advice for planning applications that 
are being referred to DER. Whilst it is acknowledged that the process outlined in this framework 
relates to the assessment of works approvals and licenses for prescribed premises, there is a 
deficiency in the land use planning referral process. Currently DER has been advising the Shire 
that they will address any environmental concerns through their own assessment processes 
without providing any further technical advice. As previously identified in the Council’s 
response, DER is legally obliged to provide environmental technical advice as part of the 
planning application process.  
 
Based on the above it is recommended that Council responds to the Department requesting 
changes are made to the document in order to address these concerns. 
 
Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Controls – Division 3, Part V, Environmental Protection 
Act 1986 (draft GS:RC - Attachment 2) 
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The draft GS:RC document contains the Regulatory Controls Matrix which identifies the inherit 
risks and proposed controls for categories of prescribed premises which are regulated under 
Part V of the Environmental Protection Act.  The Regulatory Controls Matrix consists of two 
tables: 
 
a. Table 1: Risks for Prescribed Premises – describes the inherent risks for each 


category through reference to the Environmental source, Emission type, Pathway and 
Potential Impact. Table 1 aligns with the risk assessment model set out in the draft 
GS:ERAF. 


 
b. Table 2: Risks and controls – correlates the controls for the inherit risk of emission 


type. 
 
Staff Response 
 
The intent of the document is to correlate the risks associated with each Prescribed Premises 
listed in Schedule 1 of the EPR 1987.  It doesn’t provide any mitigation requirements such as 
buffers or conditions to be addressed as part of a works approval or license as this will be 
addressed through a Conditions Library.  This document has not been released for public 
comment.  
 
After reviewing the document, it is considered that there are not any issues identified that 
should be addressed, however further consideration of the Conditions Library will be 
necessary. 
 
Draft Guidance Statement: Environmental Risk Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V, 
Environmental Protection Act 1986 (Attachment 3) 
 
The draft GS:ERAF has been developed in accordance with Australian/New Zealand Standards 
on risk management.  The document contains risk assessment criteria that identifies likelihood 
and consequence risk categories by undertaking a jurisdictional review of risk assessment 
criteria.  The document also contains proxy health and ecosystem criteria that have been based 
on various Australian/New Zealand and interstate Standards. 
 
Staff Response 
 
The draft GS:ERAF is a scientific technical document that does not raise any concerns. 
 
Statutory/Policy Environment 
 
This report and the guidance statements have been reviewed in context of the following 
legislative documents: 
 


 Environmental Protection Act 1986 


 Environmental Protection Regulations 1987  


 Shire of Harvey District Planning Scheme No.1 
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Strategic Framework 
 
Within the Shire’s Strategic Community Plan 2013 - 2023, Strategy 2.3.1 states: 
 


“Continue to implement integrated environmental, social and land use planning which 
will:  


 Minimise land use conflict 


 Protect valuable agricultural land for food production; 


 Allow for a diverse range of agricultural, horticultural, viticultural and aquaculture 
pursuits; 


 Provide an awareness of the potential adverse impact of traditional uses on new 
industries; 


 Ensure the use of valuable irrigated land reflects the key principle of sustainable 
development; and 


 Protect significant vegetation, where possible.” 
 
Budget Implications 
 
Nil. 
 
Risk Management 
 
The Risk Theme Profile identified as part of this report is Providing Inaccurate 
Advice/information.  The Consequence could be Financial, Reputational or Compliance if an 
incorrect approval is given.  The risk is mitigated by the report being thoroughly researched, 
peer reviewed and provided by a qualified Council officer, resulting in LOW risk being present.  
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
That Council Delegates to the Chief Executive Officer and/or the Manager of Planning to 
respond to the Department of Environment Regulation’s request for feedback for their draft 
Guidance Statements and outlines the Shire of Harvey’s position on those documents, which 
includes (but not necessarily limited to) the following: 
 
Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V, 
Environmental Protection Act 1986  
 
The Council is concerned that there isn’t any formal feedback to the correspondence made by 
relevant stakeholders and how these comments will be incorporated into DER’s decision 
making process. It is therefore considered appropriate that DER should include a feedback 
system as part of the application process whereby the relevant stakeholders are advised how 
their concerns or any issues raised will be addressed (whether this would equate to a refusal or 
approval with relevant conditions). This should be also be reflected in Figure 1 on Page 3 of the 
Guidance Statement. 
 
In addition, Council is also concerned of the ongoing lack of adequate advice for planning 
applications that are being referred to DER. Whilst it is acknowledged that the process outlined 
in this framework relates to the assessment of works approvals and licenses for prescribed 
premises, there is a deficiency in the land use planning referral process. Currently DER has 
been advising the Shire that they will address any environmental concerns through their own 
assessment processes without providing any further technical advice. As previously identified in 
the Council’s response, DER is legally obliged to provide environmental technical advice as 
part of the planning application process. This advice is necessary as part of our decision 
making process for the consideration of land uses that have an environmental concern. 
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Draft Guidance Statement: Regulatory Controls – Division 3, Part V, Environmental Protection 
Act 1986  
 
The Council raises no concerns to the document. 
 
Draft Guidance Statement: Environmental Risk Assessment Framework – Division 3, Part V, 
Environmental Protection Act 1986  
 
The Council raises no concerns to the document. 
 
DS–16/024. Simpson/Beech 


“That the Officer’s Recommendation be adopted.” 
CARRIED 6-0 


 
 











We appreciate you take our comments into consideration and thank you for the opportunity to
respond to your documents. Thank you.
 
Regards
 
Ryan Djanegara
Planning Officer
SHIRE OF HARVEY

 

102 Uduc Road, Harvey WA 6220
PO Box 500, Harvey WA 6220
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